

MEETING AGENDA

Please be advised that the RIVER TO SEA TRANSPORTATION PLANNING ORGANIZATION (TPO) **EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE** will be meeting on:

THURSDAY, APRIL 6, 2023 **NEW DATE:**

NEW TIME: 1:00 P.M.

PLACE: River to Sea TPO Conference Room

> 1 Deuce Court, Suite 100 Daytona Beach, FL 32124

NOTE:

A Microsoft Teams Meeting has been established for remote participation.

Executive Committee Meeting

Click here to join the meeting

Meeting ID: 282 675 027 757

Passcode: ugB9j9

Download Teams | Join on the web

Or call in (audio only)

+1 561-484-5911 590759154# United States, West Palm Beach

Phone Conference ID: 590 759 154# ************

DeLand Mayor Chris Cloudman, Chairperson Presiding

AGENDA

- I. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL/DETERMINATION OF A QUORUM
- II. **PUBLIC COMMENT/PARTICIPATION**
- **BUSINESS ITEMS** III.
 - Discussion of FDOT/River to Sea TPO Annual Joint Certification Review Process

Annually, FDOT District 5 and the River to Sea TPO must jointly certify the metropolitan planning process. Since November 21, 2021, the TPO has been operating under Special Conditions. FDOT and TPO staff will provide information on this year's certification process, the status of the TPO's Special Conditions, and outline the plan moving forward to satisfy the Special Conditions.

Beverly Beach Bunnell Davtona Beach **Daytona Beach Shores**

DeBary DeLand Deltona Edgewater

Flagler Beach Flagler County Holly Hill Lake Helen

New Smyrna Beach Oak Hill **Orange City** 1 Ormond Beach

Palm Coast Pierson Ponce Inlet **Port Orange**

South Daytona **Volusia County**

III. BUSINESS ITEMS (Continued)

On March 30, 2023, the TPO Executive Director was notified by FDOT Office of Inspector General (OIG) that the River to Sea TPO was selected for an audit as part of the fiscal year 2022-23 annual risk assessment and placed on the annual audit plan. Additional information is expected from OIG regarding the time frame, proposed scope, potential objectives, and other areas of the audit. Information regarding the audit process and what to expect during the audit can be found through the following link: Audit Expectations.

C. Discussion of 2020 US Census Urban Area Boundaries

TPO staff will lead a discussion on the Updated Urban Area Boundaries as a result of the 2020 US Census and the potential impacts to the River to Sea TPO Boundary. A comparison map between the 2010 and 2020 Urban Areas can be accessed through the following link: <u>US Census Urban Areas</u> 2010 and 2020

- D. Review and Recommend Approval of Expenditure for Volusia County's Mobility-on-Demand Design and Deployment Project (\$62,578.76)
- E. Review and Approval of March 1, 2023 Executive Committee Minutes (Enclosure, pages 3-8)
- F. Review and Approval of Draft April 26, 2023 TPO Board Agenda (Enclosure, pages 9-11)
- IV. STAFF COMMENTS
- V. EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEMBER COMMENTS
- VI. ADJOURNMENT

meeting date.

Individuals covered by the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 in need of accommodations for this public meeting should contact the River to Sea TPO office, 1 Deuce Court, Suite 100, Daytona Beach, Florida 32124; (386) 226-0422, extension 20416, at least five (5) working days prior to the

If any person decides to appeal a decision made by this board with respect to any matter considered at such meeting or hearing, he/she will need a record of the proceedings including all testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based. To that end, such person will want to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made.

The River to Sea TPO does not discriminate in any of its programs or services. To learn more about our commitment to nondiscrimination and diversity, visit our Title VI page at www.r2ctpo.org or contact our Title VI/Nondiscrimination Coordinator, Pamela Blankenship, at 386-226-0422, extension 20416, or pblankenship@r2ctpo.org.

Executive Committee Meeting Minutes March 1, 2023

Members Physically Present:

Mayor Chris Cloudman, Chairperson Vice Mayor Bill O'Connor Mayor Bill Partington Vice Mayor Eric Sander

Members Virtually Present:

Mayor David Alfin Vice Mayor Reed Foley

Members Absent

Council Vice Chair Danny Robins

Others Physically Present:

Debbie Stewart, Recording Secretary Colleen Nicoulin Pamela Blankenship Stephan Harris Rakinya Hinson

Donna Graybill

Others Virtually Present:

Mariel Lemke Jay Williams

Representing:

DeLand **Orange City Ormond Beach** South Daytona

Representing:

Palm Coast Port Orange

Representing:

Volusia County

Representing:

TPO Staff TPO Staff TPO Staff TPO Staff FDOT

Ghyabi Consulting

Representing:

TPO Staff Volusia County

ı. Call to Order / Roll Call / Determination of Quorum

The meeting of the River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (TPO) Executive Committee was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chairperson Chris Cloudman. It was determined that a quorum was physically present. The meeting was held in a hybrid format with remote participation provided; four voting members were physically present; and two voting members were virtually present.

MOTION: A motion was made by Vice Mayor Sander to allow members attending virtually to participate

and vote. The motion was seconded by Vice Mayor O'Connor and carried unanimously.

II. **Public Comment/Participation**

There were no public comments.

(Handout)

Ms. Nicoulin provided an update on the termination of the TPO's current lease; a request for financial assistance for the estimated relocation expenses for the first and second moves, and the unrealized value of improvements made was submitted to the landlord in the amount of \$85,249.09. Since the first move was completed, she has updated the actual costs which are provided in the handout. The updated costs will be submitted to the Root Company along with a letter; there are still some estimated costs regarding legal services and miscellaneous costs such as reconnection fees, internet connection, etc. She reviewed the updated costs. She has been working with the TPO's legal counsel to draft the letter to the Root Company; it was requested that the cost estimates be revised where we have actual costs. This cost sheet will be enclosed with the letter that will be submitted to the Root Company today. She reviewed the draft letter; it states that per the termination agreement, the space was vacated as of February 28, 2023. It includes the history of the TPO's relationship with the Root Company and explains the damages the TPO incurred with this early termination of the lease. It was unrealistic to find a long-term office space to fit the TPO's

needs within a 60-day timeframe which requires us to move twice. Also, there is some disagreement between the TPO's legal counsel and the Root Company's legal counsel regarding the rent abatement and how that clause is interpreted within the lease; our legal counsel is of the opinion the rent should be abated beginning from the date of occurrence. The TPO is requesting to be informed of the progress of the insurance claim the Root Company filed and that our damages be included.

Members discussed the moving costs, the draft letter, and the importance of being updated on the progress of the insurance claim filed by the Root Company. It is a well-drafted letter and covers everything the TPO is asking for. It is a good faith effort to include the actual costs of the first relocation as we had initially requested \$85,000 and the actual cost was \$15,000 less.

MOTION: A motion was made by Vice Mayor Sander to approve the termination letter be sent to the Root Company. The motion was seconded by Mayor Partington and carried unanimously.

III. Business Items

A. <u>Discussion of River to Sea TPO Long-Term Office Relocation</u>

Ms. Nicoulin stated that as of yesterday afternoon, the TPO is completely out of the former office space, and she will be surrendering the keys following this meeting. Now it is time to start looking at a long-term office location; she hopes to have more information and conceptual plans for a build-out before next month's Executive Committee meeting. Three spaces were previously identified that are in the same general area and they are still available; at the corner of LPGA Boulevard and Williamson Boulevard; at the corner of Dunn Avenue and Fentress Avenue; and a space at One Daytona. There is also a city of Daytona Beach property at the marina that is available for consideration; it is further east than the other locations. All these spaces would need to be built-out to accommodate the TPO's needs. She noticed there might be some additional spaces in the target area that may be available; she will work with the broker to get more information.

Chairperson Cloudman asked if the broker only shows properties in their portfolio or if they show other properties.

Ms. Nicoulin replied they also show properties that are not in their portfolio. She noted that the properties being considered at LPGA Boulevard/Williamson Boulevard and Dunn/Fentress Avenue are in their portfolio. The property at One Daytona she contacted separately on a recommendation from Volusia County Council Member Matt Reinhart.

Members discussed the long-term office location possibilities; now that the initial move is completed, there is time to evaluate what is best for the organization. Having a build-out allows the TPO to get what it needs and wants for an office space including a large conference room. The initial lease for the current temporary location is six months with a month-to-month option for another six months; there is also the opportunity to renew the lease if needed after that.

Chairperson Cloudman asked if an official motion is needed or just for the committee to provide direction.

Ms. Nicoulin replied she is asking for direction and a timeframe; she asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding any of the spaces discussed.

There were no questions or concerns; the committee directed staff to continue to evaluate the discussed spaces and bring back more information, conceptual plans, and costs.

B. <u>Discussion of River to Sea TPO Upcoming Projects/Activities</u>

(Handout)

Ms. Nicoulin stated staff has been reviewing the current Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) and the deliverables within it; we are halfway through this fiscal year and there are tasks identified that we have not made progress on. There are some deliverables that have been on hold for several years; the handout does not

show the required deliverables such as the development of the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP), development of the priority list, etc.; the handout shows the optional work products that have been identified that we want to prioritize.

Vice Mayor O'Connor asked for an explanation of the acronym UPWP.

Ms. Nicoulin explained UPWP stands for the Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP), which is the TPO's two-year work plan that identifies activities at the staff level; it includes budget tables that identify how those tasks will be funded. She is putting a schedule together of the tasks and activities; there are activities coming up that need to be amended into the current UPWP such as the Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) grant which the TPO was awarded, and the reapportionment plan. The schedule will lay out the deliverables, when they are occurring, deadlines, and what needs to be done in advance, etc. She asked for input regarding the "Tell the TPO" survey that has been conducted in the past; it was due to be completed last year but was put on hold during the Executive Director search. She asked if it should be postponed or revamped into something different. The survey is typically twelve questions related to transportation; some carry over from year to year for comparison purposes with a few new questions added. The TPO receives an average of 1,200 responses to the survey, which is not a significant number considering the size of the planning area.

Vice Mayor O'Connor asked who the target audience is.

Ms. Nicoulin replied it is sent to the committee and board members to distribute to friends and family, the local municipalities post it on their websites, it is posted on the TPO's social media, etc.; we try to get it out to the public any way we can, but it is a struggle to get responses that represent the demographics across the planning area. The survey is provided in English and Spanish; it is available online and hard copies are provided. It is a two-month activity that typically occurs in the spring.

Members discussed the survey and the low number of responses received in the past; it is less than 1% of the population and they noted it takes a lot of staff time to develop it. A consultant is used to help develop the survey and finalize the end product, but it still takes a significant amount of staff time especially when compared to the responses received; the cost for the consultant has been \$40,000. It was explained that the purpose of the survey initially was to use the information to help influence decisions regarding projects we fund but that is not being accomplished with such a low number of responses. However, we do want to be receptive to the concerns of the public; the questions are general transportation-related and not project specific. They discussed the possibility of promoting the Vision Zero campaign as part of the survey and how to market it effectively through social media. It was noted that the survey is not a requirement, but the TPO is required to engage the public in meaningful ways. They also discussed redesigning the TPO's website to include an interactive dashboard where the public could leave comments.

Ms. Nicoulin noted that the TPO's website has not been updated since 2016; it is not easy to navigate or as friendly as it could be in order to engage the public. Other TPOs have had success with interactive dashboards especially when seeking input on specific projects. As we are rebranding the TPO to let the public know who we are and what we do, this is an effort we want to tackle; to create a platform that can be utilized in different areas for public involvement.

Ms. Nicoulin referred to Task 1.01 and stated that the TPO has held annual retreats in the past; the last one was scheduled for 2020 but was cancelled due to COVID-19; one has not been held since. She asked if that is something the TPO wants to continue to do; it typically covers a specific topic or theme that we focus on such as resiliency, technology, etc. It is for board members, committee members, other elected officials, partner agencies, and the public. Although it has been called a "retreat" it is actually a workshop. The TPO has also partnered with VCARD on the retreat in the past. It is a one-day event, usually in the morning.

Members discussed hosting a retreat, when it should be targeted to occur, and what the topic should be. It is a good way to engage the public as those that do not normally attend TPO meetings may be interested if the topic is something they can relate to; it is a less formal atmosphere where they may feel more comfortable.

Executive Committee Minutes March 1, 2023
Page 3

Ms. Nicoulin stated the annual retreat will remain in the UPWP as a workshop and she will develop a schedule for it; the development of an update to the Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) is coming up so she may tie that in with it. She referred to the other tasks and deliverables provided on the handout that have a target date by the end of the fiscal year (June 2023); the development of a Policies and Procedures Manual is a priority as the TPO does not have one document that has all our policies and procedures within it; they are all separate policies. There are some areas where there is no policy and others where the policy is outdated. This goes hand-in-hand with updating the Employee Handbook and the Purchasing Manual as well as developing a personnel/salary study; to look at the TPO's current positions, if they are the right positions, if there are activities to be included in a position, and a salary survey. The last personnel/salary study was conducted in 2011 and there are current positions that did not exist then such as the Community Outreach Coordinator. It will be helpful to prioritize these documents, especially when hiring staff and determining salaries. She will create a draft schedule for the next Executive Committee meeting and identify any tasks that may need to be postponed.

Vice Mayor O'Connor referred to the task of school safety studies and commented that could tie into the Vision Zero campaign the TPO has adopted.

C. Review and Approval of February 15, 2023 Executive Committee Minutes

MOTION: A motion was made by Vice Mayor O'Connor to approve the February 15, 2023 Executive Committee minutes. The motion was seconded by Vice Mayor Sander and carried unanimously.

D. Review and Approval of March 22, 2023 TPO Board Agenda

Ms. Nicoulin stated March is a quiet month and there are not many items on the agenda; there have been times in the past when the March meeting has been cancelled. In discussing the draft agenda with Chairperson Cloudman, he suggested including a presentation on overall TPO processes since there are so many new board members. She reviewed the draft March 22, 2023 TPO Board agenda; at this time, the only Action Item is a Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) amendment which is serving as a placeholder; FDOT does not run their report until the first week of the month so we do not yet know if there will be an amendment; there is not at this time. She reviewed the presentations; Mr. Harris has been working with Volusia County on a Trails Master Plan that will be presented; the TPO 101 presentation for new board members and to refresh tenured board members on their roles and responsibilities as well as an overview of the TPO; and an update on the 2023 Call for Projects. The Call for Projects closed yesterday, February 28, 2023, and a number of applications have been uploaded from various municipalities as well as updates to cost estimates for projects already on the priority list. The applications will be compiled, and information will be provided; the applications will not yet be ranked as the subcommittees will not have met yet; the presentation will be a review of the process and identification of the project applications received.

Vice Mayor Sander commented that the Volusia County Trails Master Plan is a good idea as all the municipalities have trails in and around their area; the TPO 101 presentation is also a good idea as it will help new members and energize members that have been on the board a while to remind them of the importance of being on the board.

Chairperson Cloudman asked if Mr. Mark Reichert, the MPOAC Executive Director, would give the TPO 101 presentation or if Ms. Nicoulin would.

Ms. Nicoulin replied that she will contact Mr. Reichert for his availability; she noted that the Space Coast TPO presented something similar so she will also contact their Executive Director for information; there are many resources available, but the presentation will be tailored specifically to the River to Sea TPO.

MOTION: A motion was made by Mayor Partington to approve the draft March 22, 2023 TPO Board agenda. The motion was seconded by Vice Mayor Sander and carried unanimously.

Ms. Nicoulin stated she will coordinate with Chairperson Cloudman regarding whether the TIP amendment will remain on the agenda or be removed.

IV. Staff Comments

Ms. Nicoulin stated that the MPOAC Institute was discussed at the last Executive Committee meeting; the MPOAC Institute will occur once in April and once in May and the TPO can send one board member to each. Mayor Alfin will be attending the Institute in April. Mayor Partington was going to attend the one in May, however, his schedule does not allow for it; she asked if another Executive Committee member would like to attend; it is only open to elected officials. It is a good networking event with other board members from TPOs around the state. Funding and the various documents the TPO is required to develop are discussed.

Chairperson Cloudman added that it is a lot of information; it is a kept to a small group of 20 to 30 board members from TPOs around the state. It is good to interact with them to see how they do things; if we are doing it similarly or differently.

Ms. Nicoulin stated the MPOAC Institute is May 5 -6, 2023 in Tampa; the TPO pays for the hotel and travel expenses. Friday is a networking event, and the institute is all day Saturday. Although the TPO has only one spot at each institute, if the institute does not fill up, they will offer those seats to everyone. Staff will keep them informed.

Vice Mayor Sander said he will check his calendar.

Mayor Partington commented that he may be able to attend the institute in the fall in the panhandle.

Chairperson Cloudman referred to the Central Florida MPO Alliance (CFMPOA) and stated it is a regional organization that this TPO has three seats on; it is currently himself and Mayor Alfin but there is another seat available if any other Executive Committee members are interested in serving.

Ms. Nicoulin added that the CFMPOA meets quarterly in Orlando at MetroPlan's office on Friday mornings at 10:00 am. It includes all the TPOs in Central Florida and they discuss regional transportation issues; adopt a regional transportation priority list; it provides a different perspective and an opportunity to collaborate on regional issues. The next meeting will be on April 14, 2023.

Mayor Partington stated he is interested in serving but if he cannot make that date if he could be excused.

Chairperson Cloudman referred to the MPO Advisory Council (MPOAC) and stated he has been the TPO's appointee for several years; the alternate position is vacant. The West Volusia Chamber of Commerce has the State of the Region presentation on the same day as the next MPOAC meeting date which conflicts with his being able to attend the MPOAC meeting. The MPOAC meets from 2:00 pm to 5:00 pm; it includes board members/elected officials statewide from Miami to the panhandle and they discuss legislative issues, funding opportunities, and best practices. The Staff Directors meet prior to the board. He asked for a volunteer to serve as the alternate.

VI. Executive Committee Member Comments

Mayor Partington commented that he attended FDOT's public meeting last night regarding the I-95 at LPGA Boulevard interchange; it was well attended. The Tomoka River Bridge is in dire need of updating and the concept shown looks great; it will be widened to four lanes with pedestrian crossings on each side. It will be a signalized turbine interchange and the public seemed to be satisfied with the concept. FDOT staff explained how it would work and why it is the best option. He referred to Chairperson Cloudman's suggestion of the TPO hosting FDOT public meetings and agreed it is a good idea and a good way to promote the TPO.

Ms. Nicoulin replied that it would be nice to host some of the larger, regional public meetings; however, FDOT tries to hold the public meetings in a community location near where the project.

VIII. Adjournment

The Executive Committee meeting adjourned at 10:23 a.m.

River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization	

DELAND MAYOR CHRISTOPHER M. CLOUDMAN
CHAIRPERSON, RIVER TO SEA TPO

CERTIFICATE:

The undersigned duly qualified and acting Recording Secretary of the River to Sea TPO certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the minutes of the March 1, 2023 regular meeting of the Executive Committee approved and duly signed this 5^{th} day of April 2023.

PAMELA BLANKENSHIP
RECORDING SECRETARY, RIVER TO SEA TPO

^{**} A recording of the March 1, 2023 Executive Committee meeting is available upon request.



Please be advised that the <u>RIVER TO SEA TRANSPORTATION PLANNING ORGANIZATION (TPO) BOARD</u> will be meeting on:

DATE: WEDNESDAY, APRIL 26, 2023

TIME: 9:00 A.M.

PLACE: AIRLINE ROOM

DAYTONA BEACH INTERNATIONAL AIRPORT 700 Catalina Drive, Daytona Beach, FL 32114

NOTE:

A Microsoft Teams meeting has been established for remote participation.

River to Sea TPO Board Meeting

Click here to join the meeting

Meeting ID: 249 408 809 554

Passcode: xRRSHH

Download Teams | Join on the web

Or call in (audio only)

+1 561-484-5911 329344649# United States, West Palm Beach

Phone Conference ID: 329 344 649#

Find a local number | Reset PIN

DeLand Mayor Chris Cloudman, Chairperson Presiding

- I. CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL / DETERMINATION OF A QUORUM
- II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
- **III. PUBLIC COMMENT/PARTICIPATION** (Public comments may be limited to three (3) minutes at the discretion of the Chairperson)
- IV. CONSENT AGENDA
 - A. MARCH 22, 2023 RIVER TO SEA TPO BOARD MEETING MINUTES (Contact: Pamela Blankenship) (Enclosure)
 - B. TREASURER'S REPORT (Contact: Mariel Lemke) (Enclosure)
 - **C. BPAC PROJECT REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT** -- Report by Mr. Nic Mostert, BPAC Project Review Subcommittee Chairperson (Enclosure)

Beverly Beach Flagler Beach DeBary New Smyrna Beach Palm Coast South Daytona Volusia County **Bunnell** DeLand Flagler County Oak Hill Pierson Daytona Beach Deltona Holly Hill **Orange City** Ponce Inlet **Daytona Beach Shores** Edgewater Lake Helen **Ormond Beach Port Orange**



IV. CONSENT AGENDA (continued)

- D. TIP SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT -- Report by TIP Subcommittee Chairperson (Enclosure)
- **E. EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT** -- Report by DeLand Mayor Chris Cloudman, TPO Board Chairperson (Enclosure)
- F. TRANSPORTATION DISADVANTAGED LOCAL COORDINATING BOARD REPORT -- Report by Volusia County Council Member Matt Reinhart, TDLCB Chairperson (Enclosure)
- **G. BICYCLE/PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORT** -- Report by Dr. Jason Aufdenberg, BPAC Chairperson (Enclosure)
- H. CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORT -- Report by Mr. Dave Castagnacci, CAC Vice-Chairperson (Enclosure)
- I. TECHNICAL COORDINATING COMMITTEE REPORT -- Report by Mr. Brian Walker, TCC Chairperson (Enclosure)
- J. RIVER TO SEA TPO BOARD REPORT -- Report by DeLand Mayor Chris Cloudman, TPO Board Chairperson (Enclosure)
- **K. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TIMESHEET REVIEW REPORT** -- Report by DeLand Mayor Chris Cloudman, TPO Board Chairperson (Enclosure)
- L. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURE FOR VOLUSIA COUNTY'S MOBILITY-ON-DEMAND DESIGN AND DEPLOYMENT PROJECT (\$62,578.76) (Contact: Stephan Harris) (Enclosure)

V. ACTION ITEMS

- A. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION 2023-06 AMENDING THE FY 2022/23 TO 2026/27 TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (TIP) (ROLL CALL VOTE REQUIRED) (Contact: Colleen Nicoulin) (Enclosure)
- B. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF UPDATES TO THE RIVER TO SEA TPO CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS PLAN (COOP) (Contact: Colleen Nicoulin) (Enclosure)
- VI. PRESENTATIONS, STATUS REPORTS, AND DISCUSSION ITEMS
 - A. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF SR A1A RESILIENCY PLAN (Contact: Stephan Harris) (Enclosure)
 - B. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF REDUCING BICYCLE FATALITIES THROUGH SOCIAL MARKETING (Contact: Pamela Blankenship) (Enclosure)
 - **C. FDOT REPORT** (Contact: Anna Taylor, FDOT District 5) (Enclosure)
- VII. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR'S REPORT
- VIII. RIVER TO SEA TPO BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS
- IX. RIVER TO SEA TPO CHAIRPERSON COMMENTS
- X. INFORMATION ITEMS (Enclosure)
 - → Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee Attendance Record 2023
 - → Citizens Advisory Committee Attendance Record 2023
 - → Technical Coordinating Committee Attendance Record 2023
 - → River to Sea TPO Outreach and Activities
 - → Upcoming Events Flyer
 - → Volusia and Flagler County Construction Reports



XI. ADJOURNMENT (Enclosure)

The next River to Sea TPO Board meeting will be on May 24, 2023

May 2023 Meeting Dates

Executive Committee, May 3, 2023 @ 9:00 a.m.

Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee, May 10, 2023 @ 2:00 p.m.

Citizens Advisory Committee, May 16, 2023 @ 1:15 p.m.

Technical Coordinating Committee, May 16, 2023 @ 3:00 p.m.

River to Sea TPO Board, May 24, 2023 @ 9:00 a.m.

Individuals covered by the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 in need of accommodations for this public meeting should contact the River to Sea TPO office, 1 Deuce Court, Suite 100, Daytona Beach, Florida 32124; (386) 226-0422, extension 20416, at least five (5) working days prior to the meeting date.

If any person decides to appeal a decision made by this board with respect to any matter considered at such meeting or hearing, he/she will need a record of the proceedings including all testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based. To that end, such person will want to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made.

The River to Sea TPO does not discriminate in any of its programs or services. To learn more about our commitment to nondiscrimination and diversity, visit our Title VI page at www.r2ctpo.org or contact our Title VI/Nondiscrimination Coordinator, Pamela Blankenship, at 386-226-0422, extension 20416, or pblankenship@r2ctpo.org.